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READ ME FIRST
Bill Farrell. Editor

Wh 2's redactionary
An editor man'’s lot is not an

(Our apologies to G & S)

t goes against the grain, yea it
even rots my socks, to be forced
to wield the Editor's mangling
sword on some of the well-crafted
reader’s offerings to our newsletter. But
wield it | must - that tyrant, Page Space,
is my implacable master. Sorry to those
affected, or, as we used to say in
Japan, So Solly Prease!
(Ye gads! Bill is cracking up. K)

Back to Basics:

1. Our aim is to inform you of the
Foundation’s activities in support of the
SAM. The current focus is the building
fund - you'll find plenty of reference to
this here.

2. The Museum'’s mandate covers
Maritime Military Aviation (RCN and
RCAF) - you'll find light blue as well as
dark blue stories here.

3. ltis fond memories of the
camaraderie of service life that binds
our readership into something akin to
worship of the old warplanes we service
and we flew. We honour our old kites
and our old comrades in these pages.
4. Our roots, through the sires of
several of our members, reach back in
time to the RNAS, the RFC and the RAF
of the 1914-1918 war. We remember
these.

5. Without jokes and lies, life would be
pretty dull. We found space for a few.

Beyond Basics:

It seems to me that, by default, in v
addition to our on-going duty of
preserving its history. we must now take
up the cause of Maritime Military
Aviation’s future. Any evidence of
serious, credible interest on the part of
our Federal Government in the keeping
alive of the defence skills so hard-won
over so many generations, escapes me.
Downsizing, front line aircraft on which
our museum has a more valid claim
than do the active squadrons,
demoralizing career uncertainties; all
call for both protest and constructive
proposals by us so that the “torch we
threw” does not gutter out. Write to us,
cc to politicians, media and anyone who
will listen, your arguments for an urgent
revitalization of our country’s Maritime
Military Aviation. We're not sunk til we
admit we're sunk! Remember
WARRIOR's motto? “Haul Together”.
Out pens! (Or mice)!

YOUR EARLY RESPONSE|
PLEASE

a e are looking at ways of
‘] reducing our production and
mailing costs while at the
same time enhancing quality
and timeliness of delivery. Transmitting
and/or making the SAM Newsletter
available via our internet website would
cut our mailing and printing costs, thus
permitting more use of colour
photographs, i.e. most of the pictures in
this newsletter are colour. It goes
without saying that this would make for
easy storage and retrieval of your
current and previous issues.
Such electronic means of delivery
would, of course, be for only those
members who so elected: Canada Post
"service' would continue for all others.
We're still thinking this one through and
would, in the fine sense of that word,
appreciate YOUR thoughts.




PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE
A.W. (Bill) Gillespie

s your President, | wish to take
this opportunity on behalf of the
Foundation to thank Eric Edgar
for steering us through a trying
year. Indeed, the past four years have
been a struggle as we attempt to get
our history on display. It has only been
through the efforts of people like Eric,
his predecessor, Frank Willis, and the
various Committees, that we can now
see the direction we must take.
Our goal for the immediate future
sounds simple, “Raise sufficient funds
to construct a building to display the
aircraft that have lined the Main Road
(Bonaventure Avenue) to the airfield.”
These aircraft are affectionately known
at Shearwater as the “Gate Guardians”.
They include a TBM Avenger, F2H3

_~=Ranshee, CS2F Tracker, H04S and a

3. With the downsizing of

2arwater in 1995, the aircraft fell into
disrepair and were removed from the
site and placed in storage. Before work
can be started to refurbish these
aircraft, we must have a place, out of
the weather, to display them. Thus the
impetus behind our immediate goal.

Many options have been

looked at and cost estimates obtained.
Your Building Committee and Executive,
along with Museum Staff have decided
on two viable options, each of which
would cost approximately $450,000.
Either option would allow us to put all
the aircraft, including the Firefly and
Canso under cover. Through self help,
the Committees are looking to reduce
the cost and possibly dress up the
interior.
To achieve our desired goal, it will take
the effort of everyone, not just the few at
the sharp end. If all the recipients of
this Newsletter, and there are over
2700, would purchase a polished
granite tile (see order form enclosed) for
the Wall of Honour, or donate $100 or
more to the Building Fund, we would be
well on our way. (Don't forget, it is tax

~sductible).

1currently with the Building
ogramme, we are working diligently
on restoring the Firefly recovered from

Ethiopia. Bud Ayer and his crew have
been plugging away for the past two
years and the old bird is starting to
regain some of its youth, but like all
endeavours like this, it too takes money.
While the Building Fund is our primary
project at this time, any funds donated
towards the refurbishment of the Firefly
will go directly to that project. All other
donations, other than membership, go
towards the Building Fund. So if you
feel inclined to make a donation towards
the Firefly Project, it will be greatly
appreciated. We are looking forward to
working with you and hearing from you,
both pro and con, over the next year. It
is your history and only you can
preserve it to show future generations
that there was a Shearwater and there
were more than just helicopters flying
from it. To accomplish this we need
members. If you are not a member,
please become one. As we all know,
there is strength in numbers.

In closing, on behalf of the
Board of Directors, | want to wish you
and yours a Very Merry Christmas and
a Healthy and Happy New Year in the
year 2000.

-
@

Hello SAM Foundation:

was pleased to see my little
(short) tale in the summer issue. |
will try another soon.

| can offer a couple of guesses for
names of the glum looking group shown
on page 22...

Back row: third from left is Bob
Tuckwood

Front row: second from left is Lt.
Bovill,

third from left is Lt Hollywood.

| especially remember him
because he was piloting Avenger 319
on Nov 12, 1952 when our deck landing
wound up in the port gun sponson and
led me to enter the word PRANG in my
Flying Log Book. No need for Exlax that
day eh!

| really enjoy being a member
and get a lot out of the Newsletter.

Archie Dixon
In sunny White Rock, BC

-
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STILL IN THE DELTA

Antle, W
Atton,W

Bell, T

Cairns, L
Callard, J
Campaugh, L
Clitheroe, R.E.
Cook, R

Cox, G.A. (Jake)
Davis, Nick
Dawson, J.K.. (Shamus)
Donaldson, J.E. (Hammerhead)
Fyfe, J

James, Sandy
Leclerk, J
Lessard, A
Leclerc, J
Linquist, F
McShane, G
Mercer, D

Miller, J
Netterfield, David
Peglar, B.A
Plain, E.H
Randall, R
Taylor, R.
Vesey, J

Yule, M

REGIONAL DIRECTORS

How about a column from each of
you for the Spring issue. Let's have
"news from away", PLEASE!
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AMERICANS HONOUR
ONE OF OURS

Email from “Jim Cougle”
cougle@sprint.ca

Subject: Lt. Merven “Butch” Hare

Hello Commander Farrell,

| am sorry to bother you but
have been told by my friend Alf Holmes
that you may possibly have known the
above reference pilot. His Sea Fury
crashed in Maine on 30 June 1950 and
was not found until Feb 16 1968.

The Maine Aviation Historical
society is going to make his crash site a
protected area and erect a plaque in his
memory. | have been asked, as a
member of the Canadian Aviation
Historical Society, to attend the little
ceremony and place a flag along with
saying a few words. Any information
that you could give me will be greatly
appreciated. My understanding is that
Lt Hare's body remains in the crater.

L
& TuA
p SN

OUR REPLY

Jim, time is too short to dig out
more information. | offer the following:

Commissioned Sub Lieutenant
in the Royal Canadian Navy Volunteer
Reserve in 1944. Received pilot
training in USNAS Grosse lle and
USNAS Pensacola.

Appointed to Royal Navy's 849
Squadron for service in HMS (His
Majesty’s Ship for American ears)
VICTORIOUS (fleet carrier) for service
in the Pacific theatre of war in 1945.

| am not aware of any official
finding of the cause of the accident but
the Centaurus-engined Sea Fury had
teething problems and we lost a few
pilots to engine failures in the early
years of its service in our Canadian
Navy. Perhaps?
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My recollection of the young
"Butch” was that he was enthusiastic
about his fighter-pilot calling and a
popular member of his squadron. He
was missed. | will make all surviving
members of “the old gang” aware of the
honour being paid to him by Maine
Aviation Historical Society. Please
extend my personal thanks (I served
with "Butch" in our 19” Carrier Air
Group) to the Society. The gratitude of
all his other comrades can be taken as
understood.

Bill Farrell
Lieutenant Commander RCN (Ret'd)

Perhaps you would be so kind as to
provide our Shearwater Aviation
Museum with a photo of the Ceremony.

GET A LIFE!

Dear Editor:

The Nova Scotia International
Air Show was in my opinion, the best
ever. For those few individuals who
complained about aircraft noise,
SHAME ON YOU!

Why don't you take the time to
go to the air show next year and see
just how great it is? Stop sitting around
waiting for something to complain
about.

The jets may have flown an
hour or less on the weekend. Out of

8,000 + hours in a year, that's not much.

There was plenty of notice
about the air show; you had lots of time
to bury your heads. Get a Life!

Kay Collacutt, Dartmouth
From the Halifax Chronicle-Herald.

Our Kay's got spunk!

GORD EDWARDS
"NAVAIRGENS" US

would like to be the first to report
z‘to NAVAIRGEN that one of our

own, one Capt Patrick Ryan, has

been awarded the Admirals’
Medal for this year, as a result of all his
hard and dedicated work on “Seasoned
Sailors”. Truly a work of love for Pat,
and at no little expense to him on the
way. He has an incredible array of
great video equipment, and does so
well with it that | am often amazed. His
series continues, and he always has two
or three in the works. They are always
good, and are getting better.

The Medal was established in

1968 by Admirals Mainguy, Stevens and
Brodeur in honour of their fathers, also
Admirals, to honour those who have
made an outstanding contribution to
Canadian Maritime Affairs. Past
recipients are: Commodore Hendy,
Commander Audette, Dr Eames, Moira
Dunbar, Captain T.C. Pullen,
Commander Little, RAdm Crickard,
Ambassador Beesley, W.O'Neil, Dr.
Macinnis, RAdm Storrs, and now,
Captain Pat Ryan.
Ex-Pusser, Doug Sampson runs the
Foundation from Ottawa,
(613) 992-3816 \\/

REMINDER

SAMF MEMBERSHIP
YEAR

IS 1 SEP - 31 AUG

PLEASE REGISTER
FOR THE

YEAR 2000
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IEY SHOULDA GOT A
MEDAL

by John Eden
5, hen "Bonnie" came into
service, the Naval Airman
Trade was assigned as
operators of the Carrier Control
Approach (CCA) fitted on board. This
decision was probably based on the
outstanding performance of NA's who
had considerable experience operating
the GCA at Shearwater tower. As was
much of the equipment used by the Air
Branch, the installed AN/SPN-8 radar
was a hand me down from the USN and
was badly outdated when installed.
Regardless and in the usual Naval Air
tradition the maintainers and operator
made the best of a bad situation. The
CCA crews assisted in the safe
recovery of literally hundreds of aircraft
during the ships commissioning and
under some of the very worst conditions
imaginable. Not one aircraft was ever
lost while under CCA control in nearly
10 years of operation. This fact has full
Aeact when one remembers that at sea
oraft usually have no alternate deck.

In 1962 | was drafted to

gonnie" primarily to maintain the
AN/SPS-8 Height Finder radar and the
soon to be installed Tacan Beacon.
When it was discovered that | had
considerable experience with heavy
radar equipment at Shearwater tower |
"inherited" maintenance of the SPN-8. It
was a cranky old piece of equipment
with some fairly unusual quirks that at
times seem to have a mind of its own.
The PPI indicators were a particular
problem and | often marveled at what
the operators could accomplish
considering what | personally could
interpret from the radar displays. Lt.
Bob Hogg was the CCA Directions
Officer, P1 Art Morton was the
supervisor and P2 Boutan and LS
Wilson were operators. They were a
highly skilled team and as good as any
that | had seen at the Shearwater GCA
consoles.

As the Petty Officer
Maintenance supervisor | had two
technicians Leading Seamen Dave
Springer and Patty Binnete. Although
neither technician had any previous

_~—=cavy radar experience they were quick

rners and soon became integral
.mbers of Bob Hogg's team. They
spent many long hours on maintenance
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and standing by during flying stations to
carry our emergency repairs which was
an all too common occurrence. In
November 1962 the ship was headed
for Europe to participate in the annual
series of NATO "Sharp Squall"
Maneuvers code named "Flatrock"
when an incident occurred that | shall
long remember. VS880 had been doing
work-ups in preparation for the
maneuvers and launched three
Trackers around 1930 which were
scheduled for recovery at 2230.
Normally one of the techs was in the
CCA room during flying stations, and so
it was with some trepidation that |
responded to a pipe at 2130 to "Close
up to the CCA Room ... on the double"

On arrival | was advised by a
very concerned Bob Hogg that the
weather was closing in unexpectedly
and the 3 trackers had been recalled
from task. They were on route to the
ship but the heavy rain was causing
severe clutter on the radar scopes
making it impossible to pick out a single
target. Conditions continued to
deteriorate rapidly and the indicator
screen at times displayed almost a
single large incandescent blob. It was
now apparent that the aircraft could not
be located and talked down unless
something was done to enhance the
radar signal returns. After a short
discussion amongst the assembled
crew including Springer who had joined
Binnete and myself it was decided to try
and adjust the radiated pulse width and
to continuously fine tune the receiver to
reduce clutter cause by the heavy rains.
Initial adjustments proved somewhat
encouraging and it was decided to
attempt to recover as the aircraft were
now in the circuit. To be successful, it
would take the highest degree of
technical/operator knowledge and team
coordination to achieve what at times
seemed the impossible.

As the aircraft was handed
over to CCA for final approach the
tension in the small tightly packed room
could be cut with a knife but there was
also a calm determination in evidence.
With Wilson and Boutan on the scopes,
Morton hovered over their shoulder
calling directions to Springer who was
adjusting the transmitter and Binnete
who manipulated the receiver. Slowly,
patiently and with the skill of a surgeon,
the team kept the aircraft on the glide
path and after what seemed an eternity
the first aircraft picked up the deck and
landed safely. The crew quickly turned

-
\

- -
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their attention to the second aircraft and
after a few tense minutes it too became
distinguishable on the screen. With
Morton calling the direction and the
technicians coaxing the best out of the
old dinosaur radar set the operators did
a magnificent job of keeping the aircraft
on the glide path talking quietly but
confidently to the unseen aviators.
Tensions eased a bit when the second
aircraft found the deck and landed
safely but the job was not yet completed
and the weather was closing in fast. For
the final time their attention turned again
to finding the last Tracker in the
massive clutter that filled the screen.
The grimness of the situation had eased
but their determination was now
stronger buoyed by the two previous
successes. Once the aircraft was
picked up on the scope the laborious
routine was again employed with equal
success. The three Trackers with 12
crew on board had been recovered
under the very worst of conditions in just
under 30 minutes. It seemed like a
lifetime!

For a moment the room was
deadly quiet and then there was a
collective sigh of relief and no doubt
more than one silent prayer of thanks.
Suddenly the silence was broken as
Commander Air swooped into the room
and with a knowing smile and twinkle
(tear?) in his eye simply said in a voice
choked with emotion "Well Done Men".
Then just as suddenly as he had arrived
was gone.

The degree of teamwork
displayed between operators and
maintainers that evening epitomized the
"can do" spirit that was the trade mark
of Canadian Naval Aviation. Without a
doubt, that was the most satisfying day
of my entire 35 year career in the navy. |
have always felt that those five men
should have received some formal
recognition for saving 12 lives and three
of Her Majesty's valuable aircraft.

Regardless, they will always
be heroes in my book.

Ed. In the seats aboard the
Trackers there was no doubt much
of a"Six pence, two and six,
sixpence, two and six..."

Winter 1999
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HOW | CAME TO BE A PILOT
(By E.B. (Spike) Morris)

was serving in an RN cruiser as
an Engineer Officer and was in

London seeking a new
appointment.

A voice called “Canada”
(Canada Flashes). Two senior RCN
Officers had finished a meeting and as
the pubs were closed, wondered if |
knew where they could get a drink. |,
fortunately, belonged to a club.

They indicated that they were
in London for meetings regarding the
formation of Naval Aviation in the RCN.

Did | know anything about the FAA? |
mentioned that | had met some of the
Engineers that were back at the Royal
Naval Engineering College for Special
Air Engineering Courses having
completed a tour as
Pilots.

| was appointed
to another RN cruiser as
an Engineer Officer.

Suddenly a new
appointment to HMS
CANADA for flying
training at No. 12
Elementary Flying
Training School. No
volunteering, no medical,
no interview.

| graduated as
Lt(E)(P) RCN 14 Jul 1944.

| think this makes me the
first RCN Pilot.

Any challenges?

HIT AND MISS

urther to the account by Robbie
jHughes on page 15 of the Spring

1999 SAMF Newsletter, the
following peripheral information is
offered for those interested in how the
naval community of that era dealt with
such situations. Permission is hereby
given to publish it in full or in part at the
SAMF Newsletter editor's discretion.

The Fury pilot was Lt Bob
O'Neill and, like myself, he was on his

first night formation flight, not his first
night trip. | don't know how many night
flying hours he had logged since our
return to Canada to join our respective
Support Air Group squadrons (VF 870
and VS 880) just over a month ago on
completion of Operational Flying
Training in the UK with the RN, but | had
2 1/2 hours at night in the Avenger
when | took off that night (S April.
according to my log book) with my
observer, S/Lt Gregor Maclintosh in the
back. We had been briefed to remain
within a 30-mile radius of the airfield
because of the uncertain weather. |
was prevented from doing the as-briefed
stream take-off by an Expeditor that had
done a quick run-up to my left and then
pulled out in front of me so | couldn't
follow my flight leader onto the runway.
Not to worry; we had been given a
rendezvous position over Egg Is. down
Shelbourne way. Westbound over

-

Fairey Firefly Il

Halifax with the clouds seemingly just
scant feet overhead Gregor reported a
bright flash over the harbour but we
didn't hear the Mayday because we had
already switched to our operational
frequency. Having been told how many
other aircraft were milling about in the
constricted area that night, | was
devoting all my attention ahead of us
because | didn't want to run into my
leader or anyone else somewhere out
there and had no idea of the visual
detection range for another aircraft: | do
recall thinking that at least | didn't have
to worry about someone coming at us
from above! My total flight time that
night was only 35 minutes so we were
probably near St. Margaret's Bay when |
noticed that my port nav light was no
longer causing a red glow on the pitot
head. Given the conditions, | decided
that the right thing to do was to abort
and return to base. then | switched back
to tower frequency | heard someone

reporting that he had his searchlight or
wreckage in the harbour. \

My compliments on the
excellent Newsletter; | particularly enjoy
your input!

Regards, Ken Meikle

"

o
-2

LOST, ONE SUITCASE

he December 1998 issue of

Across the Flight Deck

reprints a 1947 Vancouver

Sun report of a search for a
missing Firefly, (825 Sqdn, WARRIOR)
with two pilots. One of the
pilots, was Lt “Crash”
Gavel, the other the
Squadron CO Lt Cdr
“Tats” Tattersall.

Your editor
recalls that, just weeks
before the loss of these,
two (never found), W’
Commander Air had seen
fit to admonish Gavel
about the quality of his
landings with the words
“Gavel, you're losing your
grip”. Back then, “grip”
was a synonym for hand luggage and
Crash’s response was to scrawl on the
briefing-room blackboard “Lost, one
suitcase. C. Gavel".

Irony would soon have its day
- the only trace of the aircraft found
floating in the straits was one suitcase.
It was marked C. Gavel.

"You know you've landed with
the wheels up when it takes
full power to taxi to the
terminal."

A
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A TIUSEUM NEWS

tis hard to believe the holiday

season is fast approaching!

Visitation at the Museum is

definitely winding down for the
season - although it has been great to
see many "out-of-towners" taking the
time to drop in and check out the
museum. One note though is that we
are getting quite a few School Tours
lately with Remembrance Day on
everyone's minds.

Helen Trenfolm and Tim Elliott
engage in some spirited haggling
in SAM's Gift Shop.

Some of the major

developments in the recent past

lude the moving of the Gate

ardians into 'H' Hangar where they
i€ under temporary cover, now
sharing space with the Shearwater
Flying Club. Also, after a brief tour as
a Spitfire making appearances at the
Nova Scotia International Tattoo, Nova
Scotia International Air Show and
Dartmouth Battle of Britain Parade -
our 3/4 scale Seafire model is
returning to the rafters in the latter half
of November with a brand new paint
job. Joining it will be our newest major
addition to the collection - the recently
completed 1/15 scale Avenger model
built by Mr. Ted Peters. This model is
the fourth one completed for the
Museum to this scale - the first three
being the Seafire, Sea Fury and
Firefly. Which aircraft will be next?

NSIAS '99 itself was a
wonderful success with the Museum
gaining excellent exposure to people
from all over Atlantic Canada and
beyond. The attendance on the
Sunday alone was estimated between
80,000 and 100,000 people. Even the
Sales Booth and Gift Shop did

_~=axtremely well generating just over

000 in sales for the two days of the
Show.

We are happy to announce
that the Museum will be hosting its
Second Annual Model Showcase &
Contest (with this year being the first
one for the contest ... ). So far, all
indicators as far as entries, displayers
and sponsors are concerned make the
event look like it will be one of the
premiere modelling events in the
region. Models from all genres -
plastic, wood and metal will be on
display for the public to see.

Our Gift Shop is available
year-round and 24/7 via our web site
where orders can be placed for any of
the items carried by our Gift Shop,
which now number around 1,500
different products. Be sure to check us
out for that perfect gift! And if you are
looking for something very particular -
please inquire, we frequently do
special orders for many of our different
product lines.

One final note of course is
that the Museum Exhibits will be
switching to Winter Hours at the end of
November. Beginning 1 December, we
will be open by appointment only. This
generally translates into that while we
are hard at work renovating and
working on new exhibits - all are still
welcome to come and browse the
displays, all we ask is for a quick
"heads-up".

Happy Holidays to all from the
staff and volunteers at the
Shearwater Aviation Museum!

L

What ho, What ho!
What craft is this?

CHRISTINE DUNPHY

eet our Museum’s new
Librarian/Archivist:

Christine comes to us with no less
than an Honours Degree in Classics
(King's College) and Masters Degree
in Library and Information Science
(Dalhousie). Between degrees she
worked in Poland, teaching English as
a second language. She hails from
Digby. Welcome aboard!

-

°

Sometimes I think I understand
everything - then I regain
consciousness.

MISSING / DUPLICATED MAIL

~N e are getting a tighter hand
-] on our address list, finally,
appreciating that "J. Doe"
and "John Doe" are probably
the same person and that, unless he is
a schizophrenic, one copy will do him.
As to missing copies of our
newsletters, (not delivered), hands up
all those who believe Canada Post is
totally reliable!?

Lt

Winter 1999
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FIREFLY REPORT
Bill Farrell Project Coordinator

he restoration team soldiers on
with the addition of a new

member - Douglas Ordinal.

Doug is a remarkably spry eighty-one
year old RCAF veteran who has done
yeoman work for ACAMS in its
restoration of other war birds. Doug
brings special skills in the fairing out of
bumps and dents.

One cylinder head is "Down
deep in Texas" getting some welding
treatment (Canadian Tire was fresh
out of Griffon 12 heads).

We have applied for a
Heritage Grant to cover the cost of
replacement parts and those repair
services that are beyond our
capabilities. We have reviewed and
revised downward our Total Project
Estimate, but it "still ain't peanuts”.
Presently we will approach some
larger corporations with an invitation to
become an "Official Firefly Sponsor”.
The propeller remains in Munich
pending our acquisition of funds to
allow re-blading to commence.

Winter 1999
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RCN ENSIGN?
From: Jake Birks

eally enjoyed your newsletter.
RThe articles do bring back

great memories some are sad

of course - but, we'll 2ll be up
in the big hangar in the sky some

time.”

Flying Training

The first four Canadians
(1951) to go through flying training at
Pensacola Florida and Corpus Christi
Texas (after WWII) were yours truly,
John H. Birks (Jake), Anthony J.
Nottingham (Tony), John A. MacKay
(Mid) and Gerald J McMillen (Geary).
We arrived in Pensacola Oct '51 and
departed separately in early '53.
Despite the trepidation of many bait-
trained seniors, we all survived over
130 years of flying - so there. We
arrived at Mainline, Pensacola with
one Canadian Message form to
authenticate us being there. The USN
graduates were arriving at the same
time from Annapolis as Ensigns
promoted from Mids. The Petty Officer
behind the receiving desk asked:
"Yawl can't be Midshipmen. I'm putting
yaw! up in Officers' quarters” -
stamped our arrival as Ensigns RCN
(the only ones ever, as far as | know)
and off we went, not saying a bloody
word supported mutually by elbow
nudges.

The CIA (Canadian
Intelligence Agency) finally got the
picture but by that time, even though
being downgraded to Cadets for a
couple of months, promotion to
subbies was just around the comer
and that Petty Officer, whom and
wherever he is, saved the Canadian
Government and the MADP (Mutual
Aid & Defence Plan) roughly 4 X
$3000/mo or $12,000/mo.
| think we should get our cut, say five
grand each; don't yaw!?

*Jake has high hopes. Ed.

To Ted Fallen - re first CS2F Mishap
1957

Ted, | was in goofers that day along
with other Banshee drivers. We all felt
the ship going sideways at just the
wrong moment. It was less than a
moment, having caught 3 wire, the

plan view of the underside of your
Tracker disappeared over the side.
When you bobbed to the surface, rigv
side up and with the chopper
overhead, we all cheered like mad. My
catching 6 wire, on purpose, during
the trials, was scary enough for me
looking straight down at the oggin for
about 10 minutes while the deck crew
hauled me and #100 back up on the
flight deck.

Cheers Buddy
Jake

BISSELL AND DEMPSTER

~N e're still awaiting highlights of
]@ your retirement odysseys in
the "wine dark sea" and the
Spanish Main. It might put a
little spunk into those who think golf
and bridge are the only ways to spens’
their pension time.
-

"If you hoot with owls by night,
do not attempt to fly with eagles
the next day."

AN APOLOGY
n our previous issue, we
misspelled Nelson's first
name!

The usual prize saltwater
cruise will be awarded to the best
proposal on how to make the
"Editor's" punishment fit the crime.

Kay



A

ZMBERSHIP

reetings from Shearwater,
@fellow aviation buffs and

savers of our aviation history.
| have recently taken over as
Chairman of the Membership
Committee for SAMF; there is much
work to be done in this area.
However, we hope to have a very
exciting year, by revitalizing our
membership drive at this time. We
require the assistance of everyone
who receives the SAMF newsletter
to achieve our goal. Please spread
the word to your family, friends and
co-workers about our worthwhile
cause. Our goal is to increase our
membership substantially by end
year 2000. To preserve our
historical aviation past, SAM
requires funds to operate. One of the
avenues by which funds are raised is
membership. Becoming a member
of SAMF contributes to the success
of our common goal "preserving
aviation history". We are

~=_0couraging all SAMF members who

» not active to renew their

2mberships and help SAMF
achieve the 2000 standing. In future
newsletters, | will be providing
information on the status of
membership and a way ahead. Your
assistance and support would be
most appreciated. Membership
information is as follows:

Life $500
Patron $250
Sustaining $100
Regular $ 30

For additional information on
membership and payment please
contact Kay at

Toll Free: 1-888-497-7779;
Email: samf@ns.sympatico.ca
Fax: 902-461-1610.

I would like to take this
opportunity to thank you in advance
for your support and dedication to
the cause.

Jack Shapka

~Membership Chairman

-
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Naval Detachment WEE FLIGHT Feb 1951
Back Row: Ldg Seaman Wood, RCN; AB McDougall, RCN; PO Sparrow, RN; PO
Dupchak, RCN
Middle Row: CPO Golding, RN; CPO Modin, RCN; CPO Cooper, RN
Front row: Lt (P) Mead, RCN; Lt Cdr (E)(A)(A/E)(P) Thornton, RN;
Lt (E) Jones, RCN
"Snotty" (Scottish) A Blue Roan Cocker Spaniel brought over to Canada by me in Aug
1950. He loved the snow and the cold weather.

them to me when you have finished
with them? My best wishes to Bert
Mead. Do you have his address??

WEE EXPERIMENTAL 1951

27 Croft Way

Sevenoaks :
Kindest regards to you all.
Kent TN13 2JU Frank J. Thornton
Dear Sir: ’
: PS I enclose a 100 (English pound)
i:gggdatlon Newslotisr Surmimor for your Christmas celebrations.

| was delighted to read, on Ed. Address forwar‘ded.

Page 17, about Bert Mead.

| was on loan to the RCN
from 1950 - 1954, and was in charge >
of the Naval Section in the Winter :
Experimental Establishment in

Edmonton Alberta and Watson Lake, "The propeller is a big fan to

Yukon.

| enclose two photographs
of my team, which you might like to
show in your next Newsletter. Would
you please be so kind as to return

keep the pilot cool. When it
stops, the pilot sweats."

Winter 1999
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REMEMBER WHEN...

erry Goddard writes that it took
mthe quiz about the necrophile

from the Balkans to excite him
enough to write. He did then correctly
identify the hometown of the subject of
the limerick and translated our
euphemism into the original
Vulgarese. One might think of this
retired Naval Officer as a sort of
Vulgar Boatman?

However! Terry goes on in
terse staccato prose to sketch out a
wartime saga that takes you to just
about every theatre of war. He does
not put to fine a point on it in his
assessments of some celebrated
admirals and of that font of strategic
wisdom, the Admiralty.

Let R.Il. W. T. Goddard take
you back one half century: (This is a
hot-buttered rum, foot-to-the-hearth
read: Relax and dig in!

A

v
R.T. Goddard RR2 Tottenham, ON
LOG 1WO

1 Mar 99

Dear William:

Re your memory lane
-summer edition SCHARNHORST.
Feb 12, sat in a briefing room - 10
Swordfish on the line. Ho Hum, we
had neither torpedoes nor bombs -we
waited and waited - non arrived! In the
event, | guess we were rather
fortunate. She was sunk December '43
- Northern Russian Convoy after, as
usual for a German warship, a very
gallant fight. As for other brief
encounters - | guess my second
largest target was the sand bank that
sheltered six German DD's at Narvik.
Our attack was as briefed by a
Norwegian Cdr we had on board
FURIOUS. He also stressed we
should fly low on the water up the
fiords which we did until some of us
bought it flying into cables strung
across the fjords! The sand bank did
not seem to suffer. Next day we used

Winter 1999

bombs with better results also flew in
high - rather fun, German guns could
not set speed slow enough. Result,
lots of bangs well ahead. We also
attacked from opposite direction to
that briefed. Flak was much lighter.
Tho' in my particular aircraft, we had
more holes than the Rigger could
count. | note only half the squadron
returned to the UK.

My largest target was quite
an event. | arrived by Dakota about
0400 hrs at Halfar - Malta - Dak didn't
stop engines - should have been
forewarned. That night to my utter
surprise, | was on a solo search and
strike torpedoes. | got the gidgets and
gadgets working - | was amazed - then
lo and behold - a target - a big one -
not very fast but | got a heading. This

is a piece of cake - low cloud, low vis.
They haven't seen us - get ready to
drop what? It's a bloody island? Ho
Hum, lets check - must be Lampedusa
-by great fortune or oversight, we had
not sent out a sighting report, incident
was not reported!

| guess my most significant
target was Bismark. Leading 2nd Sub
Flight - lost the CO in cloud we were
after two trips back to Sheffield to find
out where Bismark was - heading back
in cloud when some express trains
went by with very large whooshes -
she had opened up with her main
armament. Quite an experience. Had
picked up a straggler so five of us
went straight down Holy mackerel,
there she was -right ahead - spitting
everything she had. We got the hit on
the port side forward. The CO reported
no hits so my report of a hit was shall
we say "questioned". However, they
finally accepted my word and so
reported it to Cinc Tovey. In fact it now
appears that there were two hits port
side and one in the rudder. Bug Beale
who got the rudder hit -no award? Got
shot down over Ceylon ferrying

torpedoes for Hermes! What a waste
The torpedo officer who screwed up
Sheffield was pleased - got a DSC? M
did a number of other ship officers. No
aircrew. At Mers-el-kebir on being
advised that an ack ack battery to east
of harbour was being a nuisance(?) to
the spotting aircraft HOOD, VALIANT
and RESOLUTION in sinc rotated off
harbour to the offending hill - fired a
broadside - what a sight. There was no
more ack ack. STRASBOURG - french
cruiser -got out - was well on her way
before ARK ROYAL got a strike
organized - in the event, she was
upwind and we couldn't catch her.
What fun

Another notable encounter
which got me in deep doo doo until the
facts were known - on a search and
strike along south
coast of Sicily,
about 0230 we got
a large Blip,
Course west speed
high - climbed to
about 4000 -had 4
- 500 pounders -
target black - not a
light - increased
speed and
weaving - attack
-hit with one or t
bombs -then on
came searchlights
shining on a huge Red Cross. Ho
Hum. 10 Group Malta was not amused
- and were not convinced our tale was
factual - until on her arrival in port it
was reported she was acting as a
Troop Transport! Back in the good
books!

8 Mar - delay - one of my dogs
became sick - xrays, antibiotics -to no
avail Was in Malta due to "Bravado”
in "Mary's" Bar in Alex - yaking to a
senior looking bloke about how dull it
was in Mombasa - Ho Ho he asked for
my name etc, on arrival, by
Sunderland, back in Mombasa, was
told to pack my bags, | was off to
action in Malta - by return flight!! | had
been in Alex as OIC of a six Swordfish
Flight from Nairobi to Alex - quite a trip
used shell road maps most of the time
and fly north till you hit the Nile.
Determined to arrive with all six -
which may have accounted for the four
night - three day stay in Luxor as
guests of King Farouk - or was it the
Myriad of Buttons by the bed for
service. Anyway all six of us did arrive



FUND-RAISING UPDATE CLARIFICATIONS

Your Foundation directors inadvertently may have caused you confusion by using differing terminology to
™ scribe the same activity. Please accept our apologies and some clarifications as follows:
The Building Fund and Save Our Heritage Aircraft Project are synonymous. The monies we collect for the Project
are identified in the Fund. This situation is also applicable for the Firefly.
As the President mentioned, at this time there are only two Projects on the books for which we are fund-raising:
Save Our Heritage Aircraft and the Firefly Restoration.

FUND-RAISING ACTIVITIES

We now have over 45 orders for Shearwater Wall of Honor. The first segment was up for the Nova Scotia
International Air Show (NSIAS) - see the photo. It is our most active fund-raising activity at this time. It would be a
wonderful sight and a historical jewel to have all of Shearwater’s aviation participants on this wall. Please purchase a tile
if you haven’t already. (See the order form in this newsletter)

We are planning another, larger, dinner and auction for spring 2000.
Over 110 The Bonnie books have been sold and more orders are coming in every day.

We are continuing work on the heritage grants.

The NSIAS Golf Tournament earned us over $10,000 this year.

We continue to pursue our other initiatives such as planned giving (bequests) and corporate
partnership/sponsorship.

NEW BUILDING PROJECTION
As the chairman of the Fund-raising Committee, I am confident that, from the initial success of our Wall of Honour
program and other fund-raising efforts, we will be able to erect our New Building shell by summer 2000.

I am basing this on viable options including the purchase of the building materiel (for which we need $250,000
and we now have $165,000) and a plan for military Construction Engineering to undertake a project to erect the building
under contractor supervision. This will provide an insulated and watertight shell. This will allow us to cover and display

r Heritage aircraft, in a reasonable setting, during the warmer months. The concrete floor, electricity, atrium and other
cessary interior work will likely come later when further funding is available to complete the building and atrium.

DONATIONS

It has been noted by several members of the Foundation that only a few are utilizing the Foundation as a charity
of choice for ‘in memoriam’ donations. Perhaps not all are aware that this option is open to them, it is therefore hoped
that our readers will note the following and in future consider this option when choosing a charity to remember a departed
friend or loved one.

The principal aim of the Foundation is to raise money to support the Museum. WE do this in a number of ways -
seeking members, supporting golf tournaments, requesting money from organizations. For individuals, a graceful and
sensitive way of honouring the memory of departed friends or family is by making a donation in their name. In the recent
past, donations amounting to $3,277 have been made in memory of departed friends and loved ones.

When one of our mates or a friend or loved one slips their shackle, why not remember them with a donation to the
Foundation? It is very simple, you call our Secretary at 1-888-497-7779, give her your credit card number, the amount
you wish to donate, she looks after the rest. And, it’s a tax deduction!

In addition some of our members request that donations be made to the Foundation in lieu of birthday or
Christmas gifts. These have amounted to $500 and $710 respectively.




SHEARWATER MARITIME AVIATION WALL OF HONOUR

The tiles in the 'Wall of Honour" are high quality marble tile, 12 inches square. The tile can be scored to form four 6" X 6"
squares; diagonally across to form two triangular halves or used as is. All letters will be in upper case configuration

(capitals) and the tile will be mounted in a diamond orientation as opposed to a square orientation, with the line of your
message running diagonally across the tile. There are four options to choose from: -

Option 'A’ One quarter tile 6" X 6" Square with up to 6 rows of 1/2" letters for a maximum of 40 letters and spaces.
The 2 centre rows can accommodate up to 12 letters and spaces with the remaining rows decreasing as
the border/edge of the tile dictates.

Option 'B' One half tile 12" X 12" by 17" and triangular in shape. with up to 5 rows of 3/4" letters for a maximum of
60 letters and spaces. The longest row can accommodate up to 20 letters and spaces. The remaining 4
rows will decrease as the border/edge of the tile dictates. It should be noted that the upper half of a tile
will start with a short row and the lower half with a long row.

Option 'C' The full tile with up to 6 rows of V' letters for a maximum of 55 letters and spaces. The two centre rows
can accommodate up to 16 letters and spaces. The remaining rows will decrease as the edge of the tile
dictates.

Option 'D' The full tile with up to 12 rows of 3/4" letters for a maximum of 120 letters and spaces. The two centre

rows can accommodate 20 letters and spaces each. The remaining rows above and below centre will
decrease as the edge of the tile dictates.

The colour of the tile will be "Belmont Rose".

Please describe your engraving details in the space below: Option A __ Option B __ Option C __ Option D __
(Not too many letters for your option. Measure out or let us help you with the design.)

ORDER FORM:
Name:
Address:

Postal Code Phone: __ ()

Method of Payment: __ Cheque (made payable to SAM Foundation) ___ Money Order
____VISA/MasterCard: Card # Expiry Date: Signature:

For further information, please call: SAMF Secretary: Toll Free: 1-888-4397-7779 or (302) 461-0062
Fax: (902) 461-1610 Email: samf@ns.sympatico.ca

Please check engraving details for accuracy before sending. We cannot be held responsible for misspelled
words on your order form.

Option A @ Option B Q Option C or D ’



Is Revenue Canada Your Favourite Charity?

All around the best place on the face of the earth to live, according to the United Nations. We in Canada are very fortunate
m'nany ways. For one thing we don't have any "death taxes" or duties: this is something, which is common in virtually all Western
ropean countries as well as in the U.S. On the other hand we do impose some pretty hefty "departure fees" on the estate of one
making that inevitable journey to the great hereafter. This article is about estate planning but please let me caution you that, in 500
words or less, I can but scratch the surface. Hopefully, I can identify some of the dangers that may afflict your family legacy and
illustrate some opportunities that do exist but are not well advertised.

First let me define estate planning as that ongoing exercise in preparation for the indefeasible separation of yourself from
your worldly goods. There are probably hundreds of considerations to be contemplated in just how it should be accomplished. We
assume that you would also like to have the transfer to take place with minimum hassle with maximum retained value.

Let's get back to those "departure fees" more commonly called "taxes"”. At your death you are assumed to have disposed of
your assets immediately prior to the occasion. A "terminal tax return” will have to be prepared for you - within 6 months of death or
by April 30th for the following year, which is later. Your estate will be liable for taxes. which can approach 50% on things which
involve tax deferrals such as RRSPs and RRIFs. Capital gain taxes may have to be paid with respect to investments, your cottage or
rental property. Then there are probate fees, executor fees, legal fees and funeral expenses. One thing that does not attract tax is the
family home or "principal residence" as that gets passed on with no tax liability no matter who the heir is.

There are ways to pay less tax at death. You can gift your assets while alive - give it away now, you can set up a trust, you
can prepare an estate freeze or you can buy life insurance to pay for the taxes ensuring your heirs retain the total value of your life's
efforts. Again, a word of caution, estate planning can be like a minefield with hidden booby traps. You should not attempt to navigate
the field without a professional at your side. Better still, if your estate is complicated or quite large, rely on a team of professionals
which may include a lawyer, a financial advisor and a tax specialist.

Let me illustrate how things can go wrong (numbers have been changed for illustration purposes). ~Several years ago a
young lady came to me for help. Her mother had recently passed away and in her will she indicated that she wanted her three children
to be treated equally. The mother shared her house, mortgage free and worth approximately $100,000, with her son so she willed the
house to him. An insurance policy also worth $100,000 named a daughter who lived out of province as beneficiary. The second
daughter, with whom I was speaking, was named beneficiary to an RRSP also worth about $100,000. It all looked straight forward
right? Wrong! The insurance policy and the RRSP with a named beneficiary did not form part of the estate. Both passed directly to
the daughters. But, the estate was liable for tax on the RRSP, which was presumed to have been de-registered at death, and then there

gmmicre some terminal obligations like funeral expenses and legal fees. Legally. all of this would have fallen to the son to pay, which

ainly would not have served the mother's intent to have the children treated equally. Fortunately, the family was close and the

wther's overriding wish that they be treated equally was followed but consider the potential for family conflict in this rather simple
estate.

Perhaps another illustration to show how estate maximization can be achieved. This client, Jim, had established an estate
value of $250,000 in total and wanted to know what his options were. We discussed his wishes with respect to a family legacy for his
children, his needs for lifestyle support while alive, long-term health care. on going support for his spouse should he predecease her.
As well as the ultimate disposition of the family treasure. Jim voiced strong opinions about taxes and was appalled at the amount that
would be extracted from his estate. He was rather pleased when told that taxes were only one way to meet his social legacy
requirements and that a legacy to a charity of his choice would reduce the tax burden. Being a strong supporter of the Terry Fox run
and Naval Aviation, Jim was delighted to know that he could support the Terry Fox Foundation as well as The Shearwater Aviation
Museum Foundation and some taxes to boot. He became enthused when told of a program whereby he could also transfer more
wealth through to his children or grandchildren, free of capital gains. estate, and income taxes at the same time. Jim is in his early
sixties, married and enjoys financial freedom with some discretionary income he currently directs to savings. both Jim and his spouse
are in good health, non-smokers, maintain a good diet and exercise regularly. Statistics indicate a strong probability that both can or at
least one will live to age 85. We were able to illustrate for Jim how he could cover his current tax liability plus terminal expenses and
leave the entire value of his estate to his heirs. Further with insurance and a charitable donation, he could conceivably leave more to
his children and contribute to both of his favorite charities while paying less to Revenue Canada.

Sounds like magic? Well, I suppose it is, in a way. But it is really the magic of compounding along with some significant
tax preferred options, which allow this to happen.

Like to know more? The authors invite you to contact them by e-mail (dadandlad @equion.com ). T hey are quite willing to
provide the facts as they pertain to your situation. Jerome and Nick Grady are Financial Advisors with Equion Securities Canada
Limited. They can be contacted by telephone at (902) 469-7775 by fax at (902) 469-1007 or by e-mail.

™\




THE BONNIE BOOK

Here is the blockbuster saga of HMCS BONAVENTURE, Canada’s last aircraft carrier, the
sailors who manned her and the aircrew who flew from her deck. It is also a tribute to 27 years ¢*
Canadian carrier-borne aviation which ended with her decommissioning in 1970.

Responding to many requests, there has been a second printing of this book. Unfortunately, t\v
original publishing was not widely distributed, and many people were unable to purchase a copy.

Anyone remotely connected with BONAVENTURE, naval aviation or carrier operations, should
contrive to acquire a copy. It is evocative, poignant, hilarious, and in the end, sad.

This generous helping of the “right stuff” in coffee-table size tome is worthy of the $50 cost.
Profits from this second edition will go to the SAM Foundation.

LA ORDER NOW! Price $50 + $5.75 Postage & Handling. Phone Toll Free: 1-888-497-7779
Shearwater Aviation Museum Foundation
PO Bx 5000 Stn Main, Shearwater, NS B0J 3A0

MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION FORM

Name: Address:
Postal Code:
Phone: Fax: Email:

Membership: (Circle) Life: $500 Patron: $250/yr Sustaining: $100/yr Regular: $30/yr
Donation: (Circle) In Memory In Honour Building Fund Artifact Restoration

Note: If ‘ln Memory” or “In Honour”, please provide name and address for recipient to receive a letter of
condolence or acknowledgment from our Secretary.

Name: Amount:

Address:

Method of Payment: (Membership/Donations etc): (Circle) Money Order, Cash, Visa or MasterCard

Card Number: Expiry Date:

Your Signature: Date:

Contributions may be made in person, by mail, telephone, FAX or Email (with Credit Card #) An official receipt for
income tax purposes ($10 or more) will be issued on receipt (or when credit card authorization is processed).
Our Registered Charity Number is 119925 3904 R0001.

Mail to: SAM Foundation
PO Box 5000 Stn Main
Shearwater, NS B0J 3A0

Telephone: (902) 461-0062
(902) 460-1011 Ext 1053

Toll Free: 1-888-497-7779
Fax: (902) 461-1610

Email: samf@ns.sympatico.ca

All members are listed in our Donor Recognition Book in the Museum. When your contributions total $1000 or more, your name will be mounted on Ose?
Donor Recognition Board, also in the Museum. To check your total contributions, please call our Secretary.






